Background to Audio Described Cinema in the UK

In 1999 the UK Cinema Exhibitors Association set up a Disability Working Group which comprised all the major cinema chains, the film distributors and the major charities supporting blind and deaf people.  By September 2001, DTS [Digitial Theatre Systems] had developed an audio description and soft subtitling delivery system.  DTS donated 11 systems to the project and installed them around the country.

RNIB audio described the first film for the project which was Harry Potter and the Philosopher’s Stone.  It immediately became obvious that we would not have the technical equipment or time to continue doing this kind of work.  Very soon most of the film distributors were on board and audio description became an ‘industry’.  Two of the major subtitling companies in the UK had already set up audio description departments to deal with the broadcast contracts they were winning, so naturally they also bid for the film work.  

Film arrives in separate reels and has to be transferred [Tele-Cine] to video, which is a very expensive process unless you have the necessary equipment.  It is then inputted onto a computer server and the audio describers can then access the film on their audio description writing and recording software package.  There is a huge amount of security surrounding the arrival of these films – for obvious reasons.  Both companies have had to have major security measures installed to enable them to handle the big blockbuster movies prior to release.  

In 2003 the UK Film Council announced a £500,000 Cinema Access Programme which included a funding contribution towards a further 78 cinema sites around England as well as the funding for a fully accessible website which would provide details of audio described and subtitled screenings around the country.  [See separate information]. By this time Dolby had developed their Screentalk delivery system so DTS and Dolby shared the cinema installations.  By the end of 2004, these cinemas were up and running.  

In 2009 we have 360 cinemas with at least one accessible screen and 10,000 screenings every month.  Around 80% of films are released with audio description every week including foreign language subtitled films.  A number of these are also on the DVD release – around 450 titles [www.rnib.org.uk/dvd]

www.yourlocalcinema.com was successful in bidding to the UK Film Council and lists all accessible screenings for both audio description and subtitles.

RNIB has no agreements with anyone regarding cinema audio description just the full support of the cinema and film distribution industries in addition to the equipment manufacturers, the audio description companies and, of course, the UK Film Council.

The UK Film Council has also funded an £11.5 million digital cinema programme installing 250 digital projectors in cinemas across the UK.  These projectors have the ability to deliver audio description but there is a problem with getting the materials delivered, written, recorded and processed before the hard-drive of the film is made, however most films are making the digital film print.  

